# KITSAP PUBLIC HEALTH BOARD MEETING MINUTES Regular Meeting September 5, 2017

The meeting was called to order by Board Chair, Commissioner Ed Wolfe at 1:45 p.m.

### REVIEW AND APPROVE AGENDA

There were no changes to the agenda.

### **BOARD MEETING MINUTES**

Mayor Becky Erickson moved and Mayor Patty Lent seconded the motion to approve the minutes for the July 11, 2017, regular meeting. The motion was approved unanimously.

### **CONSENT AGENDA**

The September consent agenda included the following contracts:

- 1353 Amendment 3 (1718), Washington State Department of Health, Healthy Communities (1422)
- 1357 Amendment 2 (1715), Washington State Department of Ecology, Lake Symington and Big Beef Creek
- 1707, Washington Health Benefit Exchange, Healthplanfinder Navigator
- 1709, Jefferson County Public Health, Tobacco and Marijuana Prevention
- 1710, Olympic Community of Health, Contract
- 1711, Kitsap County, Subcontract
- 1712, Washington State Department of Ecology with Department of Health, Regional OSS Loan Program
- 1713, Washington State Department of Ecology, Local Source Control Partnership

Mayor Rob Putaansuu moved and Mayor Lent seconded the motion to approve the consent agenda, including the Contracts Update and Warrant and Electronic Funds Transfer Registers. The motion was approved unanimously.

### **PUBLIC COMMENT**

There was no public comment.

# HEALTH OFFICER/ADMINISTRATOR'S REPORT

# **Health Officer Update:**

Dr. Susan Turner, Health Officer, informed the Board that she attended a presentation hosted by the Family Medicine Residency Program of Harrison Hospital. At the presentation, Dr. Anna Lemke, author of the book *Drug Dealer*, *MD*, spoke to Residency Program faculty, preceptors and community physicians. Dr. Turner emphasized the importance of this presentation because it indicates that the Residency Program is addressing opiates, and exemplifies that the Residency Program has the tendency to raise the bar in terms of medical standards in our community.

Kitsap Public Health Board Regular Meeting September 5, 2017 Page 2 of 9

There was no further comment.

# Administrator Update:

Mr. Keith Grellner, Administrator, informed the Board of several updates.

Mr. Grellner reminded the Board that, as discussed during the July Board meeting, the legislature included \$10 million for the 2017-2019 biennium for Foundational Public Health Services (FPHS) though the state public health system's request was for a \$60 million down payment. He explained that, while the FPHS allocation was only a fraction of what was requested and so desperately needed, the Health District is thankful for the amount received. He also said that the Health District is scheduled to receive \$147,000 per year of these funds for the 2017-2019 biennium. He noted that the FPHS funding will go to the Health District's communicable disease programs and that more details will be provided on this during the upcoming 2018 budget deliberations.

Next, Mr. Grellner reminded the Board that the Health District is currently undergoing its 2016 audit. He said the audit is expected to be completed soon and that staff will be reaching out to the Board for representation during the exit audit.

Next, Mr. Grellner informed the Board that the Health District's annual budget presentation to the County Commissioners is on September 13th at 2:45 p.m. He also reminded the Board that their first finance committee meeting is scheduled for September 20<sup>th</sup> at 1:00 p.m. and noted that Mayors Erickson and Lent and Commissioner Charlotte Garrido are on the committee.

Lastly, Mr. Grellner informed the Board that some recent funding cuts by the legislature has resulted in staffing and work reductions in the Health District's Solid and Hazardous Waste (SHW) program. He explained that, despite public health's advocacy for the Coordinated Prevention Grant (CPG) and Site Hazard Assessment grant (SHA), after years of threatening cuts, the legislature did not adopt a capital budget, thereby eliminating CPG funding, and eliminated SHA this year, resulting in an annual loss of about \$220,000 for the Health District.

Mr. Grellner explained that, due to these cuts in state funding, the Health District has eliminated a position in the SHW program, which was already vacant through attrition. Additionally, until further notice, the Health District will reduce or eliminate work in the following areas due to these cuts:

- Eliminate response to complaints of illegal dumpster dumping:
- Eliminate blood lead level response investigations for homes of children who have been reported to have elevated blood lead levels;
- Eliminate investigations of illegal dumping in road right-of-ways; and
- Reduce response/involvement to homeless camp complaints.

Commissioner Rob Gelder asked if the ecology rule changes affect these cuts. Mr. Grellner said they do not directly affect these cuts and explained that the rule change should establish a better firewall to keep those state funds from being moved to other programs.

Common\Admin\Board-KPHD\2017\09 September\Board Minutes September 2017 FINAL

Kitsap Public Health Board Regular Meeting September 5, 2017 Page 3 of 9

There was no further comment.

# EXECUTIVE SESSION: PURSUANT TO RCW 42.30.110(1)(I), TO RECEIVE AND EVALUATE POTENTIAL LITIGATION

At 1:57 p.m., Commissioner Wolfe announced that the Board would adjourn for approximately 5 minutes for an Executive Session for discussion related to the receipt and evaluation of potential litigation. At 2:01 p.m., Commissioner Wolfe announced that the Executive Session has ended and opened the meeting to regular session.

# 2017 CORE PUBLIC HEALTH INDICATORS REPORT FOR KITSAP COUNTY

Mr. Grellner introduced Siri Kushner, Assessment and Epidemiology Program Manager, to give a presentation on the 2017 Kitsap County Core Public Health Indicators Report. He explained that the Indicators Report is not a report card on the work of the Health District staff but it is a report card on the public health status of the community as a whole. He also explained that Public Health is responsible for a few of the indicators in the report, while Board member jurisdictions, non-profits, and individuals are responsible for many of the rest.

Ms. Kushner began the presentation by reminding the Board that the Health District has released an updated *Indicators Report* each year since 2006, and she informed the Board of format changes to the report this year. She also introduced Kari Hunter and Maya McKenzie, epidemiologist with the Health District, who would present on strategic initiative indicators. The *Indicators Report* is a high-level synthesis of demographic and public health data designed to provide an overview of the health of Kitsap County. Most indicators are derived from standard public health data systems from national, state, county, and program sources. The indicators provide a current status, show trends over time, and also compares Kitsap County to Washington State.

Ms. Kushner reminded the board that the *Indicators Report* is not a reflection of only the Health District's work, and it is not intended to be. She said it is an assessment of the community's overall health, and it reflects both successes --- and areas that need improvement --- that are the results of the work and the decisions that are made by individuals, public agencies, healthcare providers, and private businesses. The Health District believes that there is something in this report for everyone with a stake in the Kitsap community. The Indicators have many implications for public health practice and policy, and are presented to provide sound, reliable data that can be used to help focus resources, encourage new and existing partnerships, and support the work necessary to make Kitsap County a healthy and safe place to live, learn, work, and play. The report provides opportunities for individuals, public agencies, healthcare providers, and private businesses to identify and make, or support, decisions to improve health.

Ms. Kushner said that those interested in more than the indicators should look at the work of Kitsap Community Health Priorities (KCHP). KCHP priorities are updated every three years and

Kitsap Public Health Board Regular Meeting September 5, 2017 Page 4 of 9

provide a more comprehensive set of indicators that looks at subgroups and subpopulation areas. Additionally, the *Indicators Report* can be found on the Health District website.

Some key findings from the report:

- Kitsap County's population is growing, aging and becoming more diverse;
- Kitsap education and economic indicators are mostly better than Washington State but most long-term trends are unchanged or worsening;
- Childhood immunization status is mixed: only half of toddlers have complete immunizations by age 3, lower than the state, while 9 in 10 children enter kindergarten with complete immunizations, higher than the state. Fewer than half of adults report an annual flu shot;
- Kitsap has an ongoing worsening trend in residents experiencing chlamydia and syphilis infections and a recent worsening trend in gonorrhea infections; notably, however, our rates for these 3 infections, Hepatitis C, and HIV are all lower than the state average;

Mr. Grellner commented that this is an example of an indicator the Health District plays a role in. He explained that the FPHS funding will go primarily toward the Communicable Disease program.

Commissioner Gelder asked who investigates the connection between syphilis cases in Kitsap. Mr. Grellner explained that usually public health jurisdictions investigate these cases, but since public health funding was cut in 1999, the Health District has not been able to fund enough public health nurses for this work.

Mr. Gelder also asked which part of the population is being looked at for this indicator, and if it's different than what was previously measures. Ms. Hunter explained that previously, a specific age range of people was measured, however staff found that cases were also in people outside that age range. Currently, the indicator measures everyone within the population.

• Over one million clean syringes were exchanged in 2016, reducing the risk of communicable disease transmission from shared needles;

Mr. Grellner commented that the Health District staff will talk to the Board more regarding syringe exchanges at the upcoming finance and policy committee meetings because the program does not have adequate funding. The Health District is currently only receiving about \$80 thousand dollars of revenue for the program, though it requires about \$300 thousand dollars. He expressed that the Health District has needed to make a lot of troubling decisions regarding program cuts in recent years, because every cut program is needed to protect the health of the public.

Kitsap Public Health Board Regular Meeting September 5, 2017 Page 5 of 9

Mayor Lent commented that the City of Bremerton installed sharps containers in many of its park bathrooms, however the containers are being broken into and sharps stolen or flushed down latrines. She said that now, to protect public health, the City of Bremerton is needing to remove the sharps containers. Mr. Grellner agreed that this is a challenge, and explained that due to the budget cuts mentioned earlier, the Health District is down to only three SHW staff inspectors who can respond to reports of illegally discarded needles in the entire county. Mayor Lent also commented that local law enforcement and parks staff are monitoring the parks and finding more and more illegally discarded needles. She said this is a growing concern for all municipalities.

Commissioner Wolfe asked Mayor Erickson if she is seeing the same trend in illegally discarded needles in Poulsbo. Mayor Erickson said she is not aware of any recently found, but will ask her staff. Mayor Putaansuu and Councilperson Sarah Blossom both said they also weren't aware of any recent illegally discarded needles in their jurisdictions.

- Most chronic disease, weight management, physical activity and nutrition indicators are
  unchanged over time and similar to the state. A few positive exceptions: compared to
  previous years, more 8th graders report meeting physical activity recommendations;
  compared to previous years and compared to the state, more 8th graders report not
  drinking sugary beverages at school; and there are fewer heart disease and diabetesrelated hospitalizations in recent years;
- One special area of concern: more pregnant women are being diagnosed with gestational diabetes;
- Kitsap has good air quality but increasing air stagnation over time. There have been improvements in fresh water stream water quality and shorelines open for shellfish harvest. There have been consistently few days when an advisory for lakes or marine water was necessary;

Commissioner Gelder asked what a stagnant air day is. Ms. McKenzie defined air stagnation as occurring when there is not enough wind to overturn the air and clear pollutants. Mr. Grellner provided a current example of smoke from local forest fires remaining in the air over the peninsula because there is no wind.

Commissioner Gelder also asked if automatic shellfish harvest closure areas are excluded from the count. Mr. John Kiess, Environmental Health Director, explained that permanent closures are not excluded from the count. Mr. Grellner commented that it is a good idea to extract those numbers for future reports.

Commissioner Gelder noted one of the new indicators is the number of extremely hot days. He asked how an extremely hot day was defined for the indicator. Ms. McKenzie explained that the number is found by taking finding the 99<sup>th</sup> percentile of the hottest days over time, from the earliest year of data used, to the most recent year, to determine which days are considered extremely hot.

Kitsap Public Health Board Regular Meeting September 5, 2017 Page 6 of 9

- Not enough pregnant women are starting prenatal care in the first trimester of pregnancy; too many women are smoking during pregnancy and our rate is higher than the state; more babies are being born into poverty; and 60 percent of women served by the Health District home visiting programs had 3 or more Adverse Childhood Experiences. On the positive side, Kitsap has a decreasing trend in youth reporting their parents are not engaged;
- Too many 10th graders, pregnant women, and adults continue to smoke, although rates are decreasing. Fewer 10th graders use e-cigarettes, alcohol, and marijuana compared to the State average.

Commissioner Wolfe asked what the marijuana trend could be attributed to. Ms. Kushner said she cannot make a subjective statement about the trend, but noted it is similar to that of the state. She said that due to the recent legalization of marijuana, the trend is the opposite of what many had expected. Additionally, she said it would be interesting to look at the self-reporting of 8<sup>th</sup> and 12<sup>th</sup> graders to see if the trend is similar or different to that of 10<sup>th</sup> graders. Ms. Kushner also noted that this month's consent agenda included a contract through Department of Health for funding toward marijuana and tobacco prevention education, and the Health District will have someone on staff dedicated to this.

• Kitsap has more drug- and opioid-related hospitalizations and deaths over time, but is lower or the same compared to the state.

Mayor Erickson asked how Kitsap's drug-related deaths compare to the rest of the country. Ms. Kushner said she does not currently have this information, but will look into it.

• Fewer adults report emotional distress and suicide-related hospitalizations are down, however an increasing number of 8th graders report seriously considering suicide. Rates of 6th graders being bullied, 8th graders with adults to turn to, adults with social support, and suicide deaths are all unchanged over time.

Mayor Erickson commented that the indicator of fewer adults reporting emotional stress directly correlates to the 1/10<sup>th</sup> of 1% funding projects that the Board is familiar with.

Dr. Turner ended the presentation by sharing some of her top public health focus recommendations based on the *Indicators Report*, listed in order of significance.

For pregnant women and babies:

- Improve prenatal care and preventive care between pregnancies
- Improve understanding of poor birth outcomes and disparities
- Increase financial supports
- Increase housing supports
- Increase social supports
- Increase breastfeeding supports

Kitsap Public Health Board Regular Meeting September 5, 2017 Page 7 of 9

- Prevent and reduce tobacco use and other substance use
- Increase prevention and control of STIs

# For children and youth:

- Increase financial supports for young families
- Increase housing supports for young families
- Increase social supports for young families
- Follow developing sciences of ACES and implement prevention and mitigation strategies
- Decrease sedentary lifestyles and poor eating habits seek cultural shift where healthy choices are the norm.

### For adults:

- Continue to provide wide access to preventative healthcare across the adult life course
- Seek cultural shift where healthy food and activity choices are the norm
- Improve behavioral health care, integrated with physical healthcare
- Better understand and prepare for the results of climate change

# Foundational Public Health Services (FPHS):

- Support policy, systems and environmental work: conditions for health
- Support and advocate for full delivery of the FPHS

Commissioner Wolfe commented that this presentation provided a mix of good and bad news. He noted the improvement in water quality over the last three years and thanked Health District staff for their work.

Commissioner Gelder asked if the indicator related to the population enrolled in Medicare was another way of showing how the population is aging. Ms. Kushner agreed that this is a fair assumption.

Commissioner Gelder asked what the benefit was of tracking of Alzheimer's in our county, since we don't have to capability of controlling that indicator. Dr. Turner commented that Alzheimer's is associated with premature death in aging. She explained that Alzheimer's causes a hardship to the individual themselves, as well as to the loved ones surrounding them. She said the indicator provides a reminder of the aging population and the financial and social burden it places on the community. Commissioner Gelder thanked Dr. Turner for this explanation and said his father had Alzheimer's which caused a rippling impact through the family.

Mayor Lent commented that the rates of obesity and gestational diabetes in youth are indicators the Health Board can make a positive impact on. She mentioned the work of 5210 and Health Eating Active Living (HEAL) and how much of a difference they make in schools. She explained that one of the hardest things for kids to change about their diet is removing excess sugar, because most things have added sugar these days, including fruit juice. She encouraged the Board and Health District to find new ways to do outreach within their jurisdictions around

Kitsap Public Health Board Regular Meeting September 5, 2017 Page 8 of 9

lifestyle changes for better health. Dr. Turner agreed and said our community needs to reach a cultural shift.

Mr. Grellner commented that the presentation today was a high-level overview of the report. He asked for the Board to read the report more in depth and contact Health District staff with any questions or ideas to refine the report in the future.

There was no further comment.

#### **ADJOURN**

Mayor Erickson asked when the shellfish opening celebration would be. Mr. Kiess confirmed that the Liberty Bay Commercial Shellfish Reclassification Celebration would be held on September 29<sup>th</sup> to celebrate nearly 700 acres of shoreline being reclassified. He said the Health District plans to send out invitations soon. Mayor Erickson also commented that this has taken years of work to achieve and is a big celebration for Poulsbo.

Mayor Lent commented that state legislators would soon be back in session. She asked the Health District to send the Board comments about its budget so that the jurisdictions could advocate for FPHS and other necessary funds for public health. Mr. Grellner confirmed that staff would send budget comments to the Board.

There was no further business; the meeting adjourned at 3:01 p.m.

Ed Wolfe

Kitsap Public Health Board

Keith Grellner Administrator

**Board Members Present:** Councilperson Sarah Blossom; Mayor Becky Erickson; Commissioner Charlotte Garrido; Commissioner Rob Gelder; Mayor Patty Lent; Mayor Rob Putaansuu; Commissioner Ed Wolfe.

Board Members Absent: None.

**Community Members Present**: Pam Harman, *League of Women Voters*; Doug Washburn, *Kitsap County Human Services*.

### **Staff Present:**

Karen Bevers, Public Information Officer; Karen Boysen-Knapp, Community Liaison, Chronic Disease Prevention; Margo Chang, Secretary Clerk 2, Support Services; Yolanda Fong, Assistant Director, Community Health Division; Keith Grellner, Administrator; Johanna Hanssen-Keller, Public Health Nurse, Communicable Disease; Kari Hunter, Epidemiologist 2, Assessment and Epidemiology; John Kiess, Director, Environmental Health Division; Siri Kushner, Program Manager, Assessment and Epidemiology; Melissa Laird, Program Manager,

Kitsap Public Health Board Regular Meeting September 5, 2017 Page 9 of 9

Accounting and Finance; Angie Larrabee, Confidential Secretary, Administration; Maya McKenzie, Epidemiologist 1, Assessment and Epidemiology; Susan Turner, MD, Health Officer; Annilicia Wilson, Secretary Clerk 2, Support Services.